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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 10th June 2019

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), J Bean, R Catford, M Tomlin, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, S Smith, P Smith, Ward Cllrs K Collins & E Perry, Clerk M Whiting, 28 members of public 

Public participation

No comments raised.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Councillor B Fitzsimmons (holiday)
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell & Tomlin: Payments 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th May 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
4. PARISH COUNCILLOR P SMITH DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE
Cllr P Smith was in attendance. He signed his declaration of acceptance of office and agreement to abide by the code of conduct prior to the meeting, and was witnessed by the Clerk.


5. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
2019-20 meeting dates have been added to the website and hall booking confirmed.

2018-19 accounts: external auditor Mazars received on 24th May, details required posted on the website and period of exercise of public rights of accounts has been advertised from 3rd June to 12th July.


CBC parking enforcement can only issue formal tickets if parking on double yellow lines. CBC advise Dellfield Gardens residents to call Police. Parish Council Groundsman will issue CBC parking warning letters if vehicles parked on footpaths

6. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS
This month it would be remiss of me to talk of anything else other than the situation regarding the bus shelter. Common sense finally seems to have prevailed, but I feel uncomfortable for those claiming any kind of victory. I would like to thank all those who made it very clear their views and resistance to the shelter’s removal, and also to those who were equally as vocal behind the scenes to get us to where we are now. As I understand it we have regained control of the shelter’s destiny, and out of respect for those calling for its removal I see it as our public duty to deliver a lasting legitimate use for the shelter that secures it as an asset to the village. This whole situation has given us back a feeling of control, but has lost us to some degree much more. Relations with CBC have been strained, trusts have been broken, and protocols disregarded. These must now be rebuilt and put right if we are to effectively deliver our villages expectations. With the new threat of a “Bushwood” development and our hopes for the Heathfield site soon to be in discussion. We all need to learn to work together, as at the core of this whole situation I believe a lack of communication was primarily to blame. So for now roll up your sleeping bags and pack up your banners, but keep them to hand as they may be needed again.

7. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Collins reported the Caddington care village planning application has been deferred to July committee, along with the Slip End and Pepperstock care home applications.
The Local Plan examination starts week 2 tomorrow. Although there is a long way to go, by continuing into week 2 it is a reasonable indicator that CBC have not failed to co-operate with Luton Borough Council as discussions of this and development west of Luton were discussed last week. Cllr A Palmer will draft a letter of objection to Bushwood.

Following the Luton Airport consultation to increase noise levels, a professional noise consultant has reviewed the application details and highlighted points that require further information, therefore there should be a new consultation shortly. Ward Cllr Collins will ensure CBC consider his Ward area residents in their response as directly under flightpath.

CBC executive meet tomorrow and will discuss the newly formed development company for affordable housing and using CBC land assets including Heathfield. There will be 8 sites brought forward in first phase which will include Heathfield. Would be interested to know parish council views on retention of the Heathfield Clock Tower. 
More affordable homes have been released by Redrow to Case Trust and will be occupied shortly to applicants who have qualified under the local lettings policy. The Caddington Woods community centre is nearing completion and residents have formed a group to discuss future use. There will be an opening event for all to attend later in the year.
8. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Caddington residents protested on 16th May 2019 at the bus shelter with over 50 people in attendance, and also contacted local press.
The action of CBC on 30th May 2019 to demolish the shelter also resulted in a group of protesters gathering and some staying overnight in the shelter to ensure it wasn’t removed until written assurances from CBC to leave it in place had been received.
Following this, Ward Cllr Collins spoke with both CBC Cllr Ian Dalgarno and Marcel Coiffait, CBC Director of Community Services. Marcel advised that ‘the Parish Council can confirm that they either would like the shelter to stay or go; they need to broker a position that is acceptable to their Community.’ 
Clerk advised parish council solicitor of this development and he responded that he could continue to try and obtain a plan, although this may not be drawn to modern standards, and the parish council can now deal with this as a straight forward piece of business. Following the suggestion of a local vote, he advised it could be potentially expensive to administer to ensure it would be fair and when dealing with public money, care needs to be taken to ensure that value for money is achieved and potentially spending more than the worth of the shelter on a vote would not necessarily be a good use of resources.

Ward Cllr Collins confirmed at the meeting that the decision of the bus shelter future would be decided by the parish council, not Central Beds Council.

Caddington parish council had unanimously agreed at their full council meeting on 13th June 2016, to keep the shelter.
Caddington parish council are confident that the vast majority of the community fully support the parish council’s decision to leave the shelter in place.

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED unanimously to keep the parish council owned and maintained brick built bus shelter on Luton Road. Members of the public applauded. 
Clerk to advise solicitor that no further action is required on behalf of the parish council and to thank him for his assistance with this matter. Parish council will discuss future use of the shelter at the July meeting.

9. WEBSITE & EMAIL
New Leaf Business Solutions, who provide support for the current website, has just developed a new website for Slip End parish council. It was agreed Clerk to discuss with Alan ways to change and improve current Caddington website to save expense of transferring to a Bedsparishes.gov.uk website.

Alan has also looked at upgrading the current domain host and creating new email addresses for Councillors.
Current costs for the website are Hosting via VidaHost 2GB space 25 emails £42pa, New Leaf website only support £120pa, Domain Registration in region of £20pa.

New Leaf can take over hosting, providing more space than currently have & also provide IT support for email accounts for an additional £70pa, bringing total annual support fee to £190pa. There would also be a one-off charge of £120 to move the website and email files and will include registrar changes.

It was AGREED to request New Leaf Business Solutions to proceed.

Clerk to add Chairman and Vice Chair email contact details to ‘out of office’ message.

10. RUSHMORE LEASE

Bidwells have provided a draft lease on behalf of St Albans Board of Finance. The parish council also need to instruct a solicitor to act on their behalf and register the lease with HMRC/Land Registry. 
It was AGREED Clerk to instruct Nick Ginger at Machins to assist with this.
11. CCTV
Cllr Tomlin has purchased the moveable CCTV camera, equipment and signage. Reimbursement is listed under payments for authorisations as had to pay online with his own personal credit card. Signage will be erected shortly.
12. HIGHWAYS

Cllr Tomlin has put in a request to Highways to put double yellow lines on corner of Dellfield Gardens.
Following reports of flooding outside Cricketers on Manor Road, CBC found the drains were blocked. They have jet cleared them and will monitor.

Little Green Lane pot holes & banking have been reported.

Will be meeting with Highways for walkabout shortly.

It was AGREED to request Heathfield to install car parking gate closure signage. Parish Council happy to fund if required.

13. DEFIBRILLATOR

Cllr Tomlin advised by CBC Highways lighting cost to install lamp post and electricity supply at Mancroft Road to provide power supply for a defibrillator will be £1907.74 based on there being a UKPN mains cable near the installation.
Cllr Fitzsimmons to confirm total costs with Community Heartbeat Trust and discuss with residents regarding funding.
14. DUCK HOUSE
Resident advised there are 7 little ducklings on the village pond.  

Duck house rebuild on hold as the female mallard was sitting on a clutch over the last month and clambering onto the island might have disturbed her and made her abandon the nest. Also now we have the ducklings it seems sensible to wait until July to allow ducklings to grow up before installing anything.

Clerk to request Groundsman to tidy pond area. Village Garden Services to replace chippings on paths.

15. NOTICEBOARD
Cllr Tomlin met with Cowboy Carpentry. Agreed to locate opposite Co-op on village green between tree stump and bench. Will be installed shortly when weather improves. Cowboy Carpentry will also provide an additional lock to the parish council notice board beside the Manor Road shops and refinish free of charge.
16. VILLAGE SIGN
Carol Jones has visited manufacturer. They will provide a design for Councillors to see by 8th July meeting.
17. ROSPA REPORTS
Clerk awaiting reports following safety checks at the parks and pond.
18. ELM AVENUE PARK PICNIC BENCH
It was AGREED to order an additional picnic bench for Elm Avenue Park from Earth Anchors at a cost of £493 + VAT and Village Garden Services to install close to existing bench at a cost of £54 + VAT

19. SOCIAL CLUB ACOUSTICS
Members of public have previously complained it is hard to hear Councillors and Clerk at meetings, however advised new meeting room layout has helped. A PA system is also available and can be used when required.

20. TRAINING

Clerk forwarded details of Councillors on all training currently available.


It was AGREED to book Cllr Goodyear to attend New Councillor Induction training on 18th July.
21. CADDINGTON WATCH
Police: 17 offences reported in May. Cllr Tomlin have assisted Police with CCTV footage. Cllr A Palmer advised a resident is willing to fund a Caddington PCSO. Clerk to email Police regarding feasibility of this.
Street Watch: Three new members about to go through the vetting procedure. Now have two regular sessions per week. More members could mean more ad-hoc sessions. Seven of our team supported the launch of Luton's first Street Watch group at Wigmore. A very successful event attended by the leader of Luton Borough Council and senior Police Officers. Wigmore started with 19 volunteers and has grown further in its first week. We continue to visit the Village school and have added the message, 'don't park with your car idling' 

Speed Watch:  Our speed monitoring device has been upgraded and we have used it on both Dunstable and Manor Roads. We have had a site in Slip End Parish risk-assessed and will run sessions in the future. This followed a request from one of their residents and has been welcomed by Slip End Parish Council.

22. PLANNING 

Minutes of the 13th May planning committee meeting were forwarded to all Councillors and noted.

Objection lodged an objection regarding noise contour increases, especially at night on the Luton Borough Council website in relation to 19/00428/EIA London Luton Airport application to vary condition 10 for a temporary period 

23. CORRESPONDENCE

Police Crime Commissioners annual parish conference 1st October Flitwick – 3/6 email fwd Cllrs
Police Crime Commissioners youth violence funding allocations – 22/5 email fwd Cllrs

Govia Thameslink railway passenger benefit fund – 23/5 email fwd Cllrs



24. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/06/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity
	 £      10.00 

	01/06/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	25/06/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/06/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone
	 £      27.06 

	27/06/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     549.12 

	10/06/2019
	106127
	M Whiting
	June Salary & expenses plus May overtime
	 £  1,959.03 

	10/06/2019
	106128
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension 
	 £     847.37 

	10/06/2019
	106129
	HMRC
	Tax NI 
	 £  1,092.48 

	10/06/2019
	106130
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden June balance increase 
	 £      76.27 

	10/06/2019
	106131
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint,hanging baskets, warden cover, paint
	 £  1,377.82 

	10/06/2019
	106132
	Village Garden Services
	Wooden bollards supply & install Cadia/Chaul End Rd
	 £     711.60 

	10/06/2019
	106133
	M Whiting
	Reimburse postage & printer ink
	 £     117.63 

	10/06/2019
	106134
	HMRC
	Tax NI 2018/19 underpayment
	 £     317.00 

	10/06/2019
	106135
	M Tomlin
	Reimburse CCTV equipment
	 £     160.46 

	10/06/2019
	106136
	New Leaf Business Solutions
	Annual website support
	 £     120.00 


Public participation

Q Will CCTV fly tipping camera be secure? A Will be camouflaged and padlocked on with a built in tracker.
Q What about airport expansion air pollution increase? A Clerk will request if being monitored.

Q Are there any plans in place for Heathfield? A No, but CBC are considering now what to incorporate.
Q Co-op deliveries are causing chaos during peak times. A Cllr Collins will investigate with planning enforcement if conditions are in place to receive deliveries at restricted times only.

Q Parents are leaving car engines running at Five Oaks and are on mobiles. A Clerk aware that Catherine Farenden,
CBC Assistant Operations Team Leader in Parking Enforcement is arranging a targeted week of enforcement at Five Oaks in partnership with School Safety Teams and the Police in September and Five Oaks will continue to be patrolled and on their Hot Spot list. 
The following item was discussed under confidential matters and members of the public were asked to leave
25. PERSONNEL

Groundsman Darren Hunter revised job description and contract had been forwarded to members of the Personnel committee. It was AGREED to issue revised job description and contract to Darren. 
It was AGREED to book the ‘Moving and Handling’ course provided by Bedford College on 11th September at a cost of £58. Darren to claim mileage and time off in lieu for additional hours required to attend course.

Meeting Closed at 9:03pm
1
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


8th July 2019

